PINEWOOD FIRE DISTRICT

BOARD MEETING
September 20, 2016
1. CALL TO ORDER/PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE:

Meeting was called to order at 3:00 p.m. with the Pledge of Allegiance and Roll Call.  
2. ROLL CALL:

MEMBERS PRESENT:
Chairman - Richard Drinen

Clerk - Barbara Timberman

Member - Robert Rose
Member - Lois Barnes 

Member - Patricia Treharne

MEMBERS ABSENT:

None.
STAFF PRESENT:

John Welsch, Fire Chief
   
Office Manager - Kim Ball

Admin Assistant – Mindy Mohler

Captain, Josh Tope


Firefighter, Matt Burns

Firefighter, Devon Liggett
Firefighter, Casey Welsch

Firefighter, Bernard Pospishel



VOLUNTEERS PRESENT:
None.
PUBLIC PRESENT:


Steve Bowyer



Sue Drinen



Len Friedlund

Bob Timberman


Tom Gulliver



Scott Bowen


3. ADMINISTRATIVE REMARKS:
Chairman Drinen wanted to give a little background information as to why the agenda was revised on Monday, September 19, 2016. He explained that we needed to add an additional agenda item and that the item was added and the revised agenda was posted with at least 24 hours notice to the public. His reasoning is as follows: The Pinewood Property Owners Association (PPOA) had accumulated over $100,000 from public donations over the years to help better the Munds Park area. In the past, the PPOA has used such funds to pay for the APS bill for the street lighting, paid for the re-striping of the Post Office parking lot for the safety of the community and to offer scholarships to the kid’s of Munds Park in order to attend College/Community College.
In 2015 Chief Welsch asked the PPOA to donate $30,000 towards the purchase of the new communication equipment that was needed to be compatible with the 911 system that the Fire Department had to change to after Sedona 911 center closed. To make sure there were no conflicts of interest Chairman Drinen took himself out of that meeting and Vice President Len Friedlund took over the meeting where the PPOA Board voted unanimously to donate that money to the Pinewood Fire Department for the communication equipment purchase. 

In the August 2016 PPOA Board meeting Chairman Drinen suggested painting the Fire Department and Chief Welsch suggested a new Auxiliary Building over on the basketball courts that could be used to house some of the Fire Departments trucks and also have a public bathroom for the residents of Munds Park to be able to use. There was also the suggestion of painting the Post Office. 
In the September 2016 PPOA Board meeting Chairman Drinen asked Member Robert Membery to step out of the meeting with him to allow the Board to discuss and decide upon painting/repairing the Pinewood Fire Department building as he put in a bid on painting the Fire Department. The PPOA Board decided to table both the painting/repairs to the Fire Station and building a new Auxiliary Building till the Pinewood Fire Department Board had a chance to discuss the matter and see if they were able to contribute anything towards these fixes. The Board also decided that they would not donate money to pay for the Post Office building to be painted since this was a privately owned building. 
Chairman Drinen’s final step prior to the Pinewood Fire Departments September board meeting was to meet with PPOA members Scott Bowen the new Beautification Chairman, Tom Gulliver, Gail Van Deurzen and Barb Timberman. Chairman Drinen asked Lois Barnes, also a member of the PPOA, to sit out on that meeting so as to not create any open meeting law violations. During this meeting Tom Gulliver presented all of the bids that came in on repairing/painting the Fire Department and some findings on each of the companies/bids.

4. APPROVAL OF MINUTES:  August 16, 2016
Chairman Drinen asked the board if they had any corrections to the minutes.
Hearing none the minutes were approved as presented.
5. CORRESPONDENCE:

The Board were given a couple thank you notes to read.
6. FINANCIAL REPORTS: 
Chairman Drinen explained that we are currently 16.67% through our fiscal year and that we do not have much income because this years tax money has not come in yet. Chief Welsch stated that the Human Resources category outspends during this time of year due to the Seasonal Employees and will taper off now that the busy season is coming to an end. Member Treharne questioned why the categories such as Social Security and Medicare were so high. Chief Welsch explained that those were in direct correlation with the high volume payroll season from the Seasonal Employees.  All the other categories are where they should be at this time of year. He also said that the Department is keeping any unnecessary spending to a minimum until the tax income starts to come in. 
7. OFFICE MANAGER’S REPORT – Kim Ball
A.  Ambulance Billing Report:  August 2016:
Office Manager Ball stated that Admin Assistant Mohler is doing well on billing and bringing in Out of District income for Vehicle Stabilization. Chairman Drinen observed that we still have eight billed Fires covered by the Bear Jaw Crew that have not been paid yet, but that we have been paid for seven billed fires since June. Chief Welsch said that those monies paid really help to offset the busy seasons high payroll.
B.  Monthly Run Log Comparison Report: August 2016:
Office Manager Ball stated that we are still down a little bit from previous years but not much. She stated that the dynamic of the Park is changing to a younger group of residents. Member Treharne said that we are getting some new full time residents as well. 
8. CHIEF'S REPORT:  
A.
Response Exception Reports:


1.
Fire

2.
EMS


3.
Rescue
 Chief Welsch stated that it is Grant Season and the Department will be applying to FEMA for the Assistance to Firefighters Grant for new Self Contained Breathing Apparatus’ (SCBA). He explained that the SCBA’s that the Department currently have are three generations old now and that makes us eligible to apply for new ones. The new SCBA’s are considered a high priority for the grant and will cost around $120,000. Chief Welsch explains that on average there is about one SCBA failure per fire. He said that strategically when the Department is on a fire, if we lose one person inside due to an SCBA failure that puts that person and the other four firefighters on duty at a very high risk. Member Treharne asked what the cost of one new SCBA would be. Chief Welsch explained that if we get the grant it will cover 14 air packs and 26 new bottles. He stated that the new SCBA’s would be 2013 compliant with the National Fire Protection Association standards and the current ones we have are only 2002 compliant. He pointed out that the new SCBA’s have had some wonderful upgrades made to them. He also stated that the SCBA’s must be three generations old in order to be eligible to apply for the Grant and that was why we were not eligible to apply for them last year. Chief Welsch explains that the cylinders must be tested every five years and that deadline will be next fall. If we get awarded this grant we will most likely not receive the funds till next fiscal year. We could then purchase the new SCBA’s and we would not have to pay for those cylinders to be tested next fall which will help save the Department money. The grant opens October 11, 2016.
The next Grant that will be available is the Staffing for Adequate Fire Emergency Response (SAFER). The Department was skipped last year so our chances are good for being awarded this grant as we can show financial need. If the Department is awarded this grant it will help to bring in funds to cover hiring more Reserve Fire Fighters. Chief Welsch is hoping to hire around 6-12 more Reserve Fire Fighters. 

Chief Welsch explained that the Department received a $25,000 dollar grant from a private foundation and one of the park residents has said that he will cover any additional costs for the purchase and installation of a new generator. Engineer Liggett stated that we should be receiving a quote soon for the installation of the new generator. After doing some research, Engineer Liggett said that the generator and transfer box will cost around $30,000. He says that he is also waiting on one last quote from another installation guy. Chief Welsch stated that the Department might end up doing part of the work for this project. The Department would hire an electrician to do the electrical work, but we have a firefighter who could do the plumbing to hook up the propane and the guys could dig and do the footers as well. The Department will also be purchasing extra concrete and creating a ramp at the backdoor of the Fire Station to make it wheel chair accessible and adding extra concrete to the front of the station by the bays and the front driveway to make it flush and not a possible hazard. Member Treharne asked about the total of bids put out. Engineer Liggett stated that we have put out for two bids at this point. 
Chief Welsch congratulated Bryan Monreal for his new position as a Structural Fire Fighter with Highlands. Chief Welsch stated that he will be meeting with Shelby Erickson and PJ Lingley to determine how to go about hiring a new person for the Bear Jaw Crew. This meeting will take place on Friday September 23rd at 8:30 a.m. at Highlands Fire. 

Chief Welsch said the ballot proposal is in. The sample ballot has been printed along with the explanation sheet that goes out with the mail in ballots and what will be available at the voting booths that will explain more thoroughly what the ballot means. Chief Welsch will be working with Captain Tope to get an informational mailer out prior to October 12th when early voting starts. He also stated that the Department will include the sample ballot information in the newspaper as well for the community to read.
Chief Welsch stated there were no Fire, EMS or Rescues to report on. 

B. UPDATE ON LEGISLATIVE ISSUES:

Chief Welsch states that there are no current updates on Legislature. 
C. AFDA UPDATE: 
Chief Welsch reported that AFDA has their conference sometime in January and he will get that information to the Board as soon as it is available. He stated that he will be sending Admin Assistant Mohler to the upcoming conference as well as Chairman Drinen and Member Barnes. Chief Welsch told the Board that they are all welcome to attend and that each conference usually has a good class or two that would benefit them.  
D. COMMUNICATION:

Firefighter Burns stated that the Department received the needed license for the South Tower and is now waiting for the American Tower Company to get us the quote for the equipment and installation information. Chief Welsch stated once we get this up and running we will have communication all the way to Copper Canyon. Firefighter Burns said that Kelly Canyon is one area where we find issues with our communication.  
Member Treharne inquired how things were going with the dispatch issues we were having with Guardian. Chief Welsch explained that we are not having issues so much with Guardian but the Flagstaff 911 County Dispatch Department. He stated that Guardian is collecting information from all the calls that are either slow or non-existent and he will meet with Leslie from Guardian and hopefully be able to resolve the issues with the Flagstaff 911 Dispatch Department. If that does not go well, the Department might have to appeal to DHS to have them help with the situation. Chief Welsch stated that if they cannot get the problem resolved he may consider publishing Guardian’s number for the Community Members of Munds Park to use in case of an emergency. Member Treharne expressed concern about our community members calling Guardian directly and skipping calling 911 since 911 is widely accepted across the Country. Chief Welsch stated that he only wants to take that step if they were not able to work out any of the issues. He stated that after the community member contacted Guardian we could have it setup that Guardian would contact 911 at that point, so that 911 is still being notified but our community isn’t being dropped from that point and not getting the response they are needing from us. 
E. ANNEXATION PROJECT: 

 Chief Welsch said he has been emailing with Foxboro Property Owners Association’s Attorney who was asking for our boundary information. Chief Welsch had Firefighter Day send a map to the Attorney. Chief Welsch emailed her explaining the annexation process. The Foxboro Property Owners Association has stated that they are happy with the information they have been given. A few owners had questions about the FDAT monies the Department receives as they thought that meant they were already covered. After Chief Welsch explained what FDAT was the owners seemed happy with his response and were ready to be annexed in when available. Chief Welsch explained to them that he would be more than happy to come down to a meeting and explain the process and answer any questions. Chairman Drinen asked to be notified if that is something that is scheduled as a few members of the board would like to attend to show support. 
9. PAINT/REPAIR FIRE STATION:

Chairman Drinen introduced Scott Bowen, PPOA’s new Beautification Chairman, who stated that the subject of repairing and painting the Fire Station was tabled by the PPOA Board because after getting quotes from a few contractors it was apparent that the station needed more than just a coat of paint. He said that the station was in need of repairs to the outside prior to having a new coat of paint applied and they felt the district should take the lead in determining what should be done and then the PPOA Board would reconsider what they could do to help get the job done. Mr. Bowen asked Tom Gulliver to present the information he had as he was the one heading up the Bidding process. Mr. Gulliver handed out copies of each of the bids that were presented and his documentation on concerns and observations of each company. Mr. Gulliver pointed out that some of the companies who put in bids to repair/repaint the fire station were either located too far away, were not licensed to do all the work that the station needed or the bid was too high in cost. Mr. Gulliver stated that he and the PPOA Board were most impressed by the bid put in by Steve Craig Custom Painting LLC. He said that Steve will be amending his bid to remove item # 6 under Fire House Painting: Apply Super Deck, Deck & Dock with splinter loc to bad surfaces on siding and fascia because Mr. Gulliver looked into the product and read a lot of controversial information on it. Mr. Gulliver asked him to instead do the bid with a high quality primer. Steve explained that a high quality primer will actually cost more, but he will do job for the same price.  Mr. Gulliver said that Steve should be able to complete the job by November, weather permitting. Mr. Gulliver stated that the PPOA Board and the Fire Department Board needed to agree upon how any additional charges that may come about if any unforeseen problems arise will be covered. Mr. Gulliver said that the PPOA Board would like to propose that the Fire Department pay $10,000 for the project, then the PPOA Board will revisit the project idea and see if they can get a majority vote to cover the additional $20,000 for the completion of the job. He stressed that he cannot promise the Board will agree to the payment of the project, but that the chances seemed good that the Board will have a majority vote to help with this job after seeing the Fire Department put forth effort and support of the project as well. 

Chief Welsch said that the Department has some Strategic Planning money, $15,000, available to be used to help with this project.  He stated that the most important item on the building to take care of at this point in time is maintaining the outside of the building which has not been done because the Department did not have the money for the materials. Chief Welsch also said if we had to use some of the Department’s Emergency Fund monies we could make it work without impacting the 2016-2017 annual budget. 
Member Treharne moved to designate $10,000 from the Building and Grounds Strategic Fund for the repair and painting of the Fire House and also set aside an additional $5,000 for contingencies in the event that any problems are found that are not anticipated.
Member Barnes seconded. The motion passed unanimously. 

Chairman Drinen wanted to bring to the Board and Fire Departments attention that he sent a letter to Mr. Salazar, an electrician, who stated he would work to create a switch on the outside of the building that would allow the outside lights to be turned on so anyone attending an evening meeting can see after dark when returning to their cars. Chairman Drinen told Mr. Salazar that the PPOA would pay for this work, but Mr. Salazar stated that he would not charge the Fire Department. 
10. SUMMARIZE ACTION ITEMS: 

Paint/Repair Fire Station
11. FUTURE AGENDA TOPICS:

12. CALL TO THE PUBLIC

Robert Timberman inquired about the current amount in the Building Fund. Office Manager Ball stated that she does not have an exact figure but the fund is somewhere around $6,000. 
Len Friedlund told Chief Welsch that if he did not get his information on Prop 408 into the newspaper by tomorrow, Wednesday September 21st then the information would not be published in Monday’s News Paper. He states that the next issue is not until the October 17th which is the last issue prior to the election. Chief Welsch stated that he would get the information done and in so that it would make Monday’s New Paper issue. Len inquired about the new SCBA’s that the Department is in the process of writing a grant for. He was worried that the Community Volunteers had just put seven of their 11 volunteers through training, but Chief Welsch explained that the new bottles will use the same process as what those volunteers were trained on. 

The meeting was adjourned at 4:23 P.M.

NEXT MEETING:
OCTOBER 25, 2016 at 3 P.M.

Respectfully submitted by   ____________________________________________________


       

          (Clerk of the Board, Barbara Timberman)
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